
Chairs’ & Center Directors’ Meeting Minutes
	Date:
	December 10, 2007 (12:00 to 2:00 pm)

	Location: 
	EBU II – Room 215

	Attendees:
	Abbaschian, Reza
Balandin, Alex

Barth, Matt

Bhuyan, Laxmi

Chute, Richard

Deshusses, Marc

Dexter, Jim

Hartney, Pat

Jiang, Qing

Lake, Roger

Matsumoto, Mark

Ravishankar, Chinya

Schultz, Jerry


	Absent:
	Bhanu, Bir

Boretz, Mitch

DiGregorio, Joe

Haddon, Robert

Norbeck, Joe




The agenda for the meeting is shown in Appendix 1.
1.  Welcome – Request for Agenda Items from the Floor – Reza 
Laxmi and Roger added agenda items to discuss campus accounting and purchasing policies and Reza added BCoE’s recent visit to Cal Poly Pomona.
2.  Minutes Approval - Pat

The minutes of the 11/26/07 Chairs/Directors meeting were unanimously approved.  
3.  Retreat Updates – Reza
Reza noted that BCoE’s Faculty Retreat will be held on February 29 – March 2, 2008 either in Long Beach or Anaheim.  Reza asked that at least one faculty member from each department participate in each of the Retreat Committees.  Reza indicated that CE-CERT researchers should participate on Retreat Committees, particularly the Research Committee.   In response to a question, Richard indicated that the Development/Communications Committee will seek input and priorities from faculty on future BCoE development and communications activities and plans.  Reza hopes to schedule a presentation on teaching excellence during the Retreat.  
Pat explained that the financial support for this Retreat is different from the 2006 Retreat.  BCoE will not be able to pay for the meals for family members of participants since the EVCP’s office is now reluctant to approve UCR policy exceptions.  However, there are no additional room charges for family members in each hotel room.  Meal costs for family members will be charged directly to rooms which will need to be paid by the participant when departing.  The hotel will keep track of family member meals either by sign-ins for each meal or by charging based on the number of additional people registered in the participant’s hotel room.   It was noted that the meal sign-in option would be preferable since family members may elect to have some meals outside the hotel.  
After discussion, it was suggested that BCoE request an exception for family members to be included in the BCoE cost of the Retreat’s opening night’s Reception.

At this point in the meeting, Reza introduced Jim Dexter, BCoE’s new Director of Communications.  Jim will be meeting with each Chair and Director individually to see how best to coordinate his communication and promotional activities.  

4.  Delegation of Authority – Reza

Reza pointed out the letter from Betty Lord attached to the meeting agenda.  This letter delegates final approval to the Deans for certain academic actions including Appointments, Promotions, Merits and Leaves for specific academic titles.  It was noted that the letter indicates that the Dean can appoint Professional Researchers at the Assistant Level for Steps III and IV but not I , II, V or VI.  Reza will ask for clarification from Betty Lord’s office.  Also, Reza mentioned that Betty Lord’s office is reviewing the proposal that would delegate appointment of Assistant (Tenure Track) Professors to the Deans.  Reza pointed out that currently there are nine steps at UCR after a College recommends Assistant Professor appointments and that this is inefficient and slows down the process.  A final decision about this proposal should be announced in about two weeks.  

5.  Diversity and Student Mental Health – Reza

Reza commented that this is a difficult time of year for students due to final exams and the approaching holidays.  As such, he wants to make sure that all BCoE faculty and staff are aware of the assistance available from UCR’s Student Mental Health Office.  He noted that UCR has better mental health resources available to students than other UC campuses.  After discussion, it was recommended that the Student Mental Health Office make a presentation to BCoE faculty and staff sometime next quarter.  
Mark attended the recent Grad Student Diversity Summit.  During the Summit, some UCR grad students voiced the opinion that there is a “chilly climate” towards diversity students in some UCR departments.  Also, the grad students recommended that information about grad student policies, procedures and funding be presented to UCR students starting in the freshmen year.  BCoE already incorporates this message in its Introduction to Engineering classes. Qing stated that ME identifies ME undergraduates with high GPA’s and holds a seminar to encourage them to pursue graduate degrees, particularly at BCoE.  Jerry recommended that BCoE collect information on grad student fellowship oppportunities and make this information available to BCoE undergraduates.  Ravi will ask Jun Wang to collect this information and post it on a BCoE webpage.  It was noted that Junior/Senior departmental seminars are good places to discuss faculty research that might interest potential grad students and the various sources of financial support for grad students.  Also, it was suggested that this information be presented during required advising sessions for undergraduates.  On a related subject, it was noted that we do not currently know how many BCoE undergraduates go on to graduate school.  After discussion, it was suggested that questions about grad school plans be added to BCoE’s undergraduate exit survey.  Reza noted that it is becoming increasingly important to enroll domestic grad students and our own undergrads could be an important source of these students.  
6.  Graduate Education - Mark

Mark noted that grad student applications are coming in.  UCR’s official deadline for applications is 1/9/08 but applications are accepted afterwards, particularly from domestic students.  Offers should be sent to potential grad students in March so that they can reply by the (national) deadline of 4/15/08.  
7.  Undergraduate Education - Ravi

Ravi noted that the UCR deadline for undergraduate applications was 11/30/07, however the campus is still accepting applications.  Preliminary indications are that the number of applications has increased by about 10% this year.  Ravi stated that BCoE will be focusing on transfers from community colleges and that there are six more community college brochures in preparation.  It was noted that Pasadena Community College’s radio station (KPCC) broadcasted from UCR last Friday and interviewed students about their experiences at UCR.  
8.  Department/Center Updates

Matt stated that CE-CERT was meeting with representatives from CEC and CARB and that the CE-CERT Christmas Party is scheduled for this Friday (12/14) at 2pm.  All BCoE Chairs and Directors are invited to attend.  
Roger indicated that Vonda has left EE and has started in CSE as their Graduate Student Affairs Officer.  Also, recently EE had its first Grad Student Party which was very successful.  There is interest in coordinating a similar event with CSE at the end of the academic year.  Lastly, a Grad Student Representative has been named for EE.  

Laxmi stated that CSE recently submitted about 10-12 NSF proposals.  Also, the department was visited by a potential senior faculty member last week.  This candidate expects to receive very competitive offers from UCI and USC and these offers will include endowed chairs which puts BCoE at a disadvantage.  It was noted that UCR Eminent Scholar nominations should be sent to the campus selection committee.  UCR hopes to name four Eminent Scholars per year.  
Alex indicated that there are only 10 days left before submission of MSE’s graduate program proposal to BCoE’s Executive Committee.  Also, Alex distributed copies of MSE’s preliminary undergraduate brochure.  This brochure will be revised in the near future.  

Jerry distributed BIEN’s new brochure for its BIG (Bioengineering Interdepartmental Graduate) Program.  Copies of this brochure will be sent to over 100 universities.  Also, Jerry is working on a Bioengineering Center which would be BCoE’s fourth research center.  Reza noted that this Bioengineering Center has already been approved by UCR otherwise, it would need to go through an extensive UCR Office of Research review process.  Also, Jerry has submitted a nomination for an Adjunct Professor appointment to Betty Lord’s Office.  This candidate is a NAE member and is very well known.  Lastly, Jerry mentioned that the new Med School’s financial plan is scheduled to be submitted to UCR’s Academic Senate in January.  

Qing stated that Mihri Ozkan has been asked to participate in a University of Massachusetts NSF Center.  Also, ME will hold an open house for potential ME grad students.  He noted that there are 382 ME undergraduates and that this equates to a student to ME faculty ratio of 26:1.  
Richard asked for nominations for UCR’s and/or BCoE’s Distinguished Alumni Award.  He particularly encourages women nominations.  Also, the groundbreaking for the new MSE Building is scheduled for 1/10/08.  On the same day, there will be a symposium to recognize Robert Haddon receiving the 2008 McGroddy Prize for New Materials from the American Physical Society.   This event will include an (invitation only) dinner including local congressmen and university officials.  Jerry noted that BIEN should be recognized in MSE Building events and announcements since the department will be occupying one floor of the new building.  Reza will ask Tim to summarize space allocations in the MSE Building.  
Mark stated that BCoE’s ERC proposal will be submitted today and that additional space will be needed if it’s successful.  In late January, NSF will select 10 proposals for site visits.  In anticipation of a site visit at UCR, an invitation has been sent to the Governor since demonstration of state support is important.  Also, Mark noted that faculty applications have increased about 10% this year. ME applications have increased significantly.  
In response to a question, Reza noted that BCoE’s Space Committee has been disbanded and that he is reviewing the draft BCoE Space Policy.  

9.  Other Topics

Laxmi asked if UCR purchasing policies limit expense reimbursements to $100.  Evidently, this message has been sent to CSE faculty and staff from Russ Lewis through Jackie Li.  Pat responded that many departments have issued VISA credit cards (UCR ProCards) to faculty and staff that purchase items regularly.   The other option to purchase items is the new electronic eBUYS system.  Instead of requesting reimbursements, Pat encourages departments to utilize the ProCards and eBUYS tools to purchase items particularly in light of increased emphasis on accountability and auditing standards at UCR.   Pat will discuss this issue with Jackie Li to determine if additional clarifications are needed from Purchasing.  
Reza noted that a group of BCoE faculty recently visited Cal Poly Pomona’s (CPP’s) Engineering School.  CPP has about 5,000 Engineering students.  The CPP School of Engineering has significant academic programs in Sustainability and Energy.  Also, CPP has about 1,400 undergraduates in Civil Engineering.  CPP hopes that their Engineering undergrads will attend local graduate schools and will remain in the area after graduation to help teach CPP Engineering classes.  Lastly, Reza mentioned that CPP is very interested in hosting BCoE seminar speakers.    
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[image: image1.png]NNNNNNNNNNNNNNNNNNNNNN




Chairs’ & Center Directors’ Meeting
December 10, 2007
Agenda
Engineering Building Unit II – Room 215

1.
Welcome - Request for Agenda Items from the Floor
Reza
2.
Approval of Minutes from November 26, 2007 Meeting
Pat

3.
Retreat Updates


- Date set – 02/29/08


- Table of committees – not all faculty have signed up


- Cost for families (Pat can go over UC policies)

4.
Delegation of Authority




Reza

5.
Diversity and Student Mental Health



Reza

6.
Graduate Education





Mark

7.
Undergraduate Education




Ravi

8.
Department/Center’s Updates




Chairs/Directors

9.
Other topics





The next scheduled meeting will be
Monday, January 7, 2008

Please note:  Meetings will be held in EBU II – Room 215
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